



September 29, 2015

No. 209

How Government Unions Undermine Upward Mobility And What Can Be Done about It

By Carrie Sheffield*

A common claim made by government employee unions and their supporters is that they stand up for the little guy. Cue Aaron Copeland's "Fanfare for the Common Man." But the reality is more complex. Public sector unions are increasingly becoming bastions of whitecollar, skilled workers, counter to the mythology of a blue-collar everyman. Government unions are major campaign donors. And elected officials who rely on unions to remain in office in exchange for expanding benefit packages that are driving cities like Detroit and Stockton, California, and states like Illinois and New Jersey to the brink of fiscal insolvency.

Government employee unions create a more expensive and protected class of workers at the expense of nonunion workers, students, and taxpayers. They engage in politics to expand and protect the perks of government employees who are more likely to have attended college and garner salary and benefit packages more generous than the average private sector worker.

This paper examines how government employee unions divide American workers into two distinct classes: 1) those who earn a living in the private market and 2) those who work for the government and enjoy higher wages and benefits and ironclad job protections. This hurts both the direct victims of the public sector union inequality and taxpayers more broadly. Collective bargaining agreements also enable government unions to gain outsize pay and benefits, and hurt taxpayers, who end up paying more for public services. In the historical context of the 50-year War on Poverty, government unions have not been champions of the neediest in society.

History and Context of Public Sector Unions. In Madison, Wisconsin's state capital, the Republican-controlled legislature tried to hold a vote in February 2011 on Act 10, a measure seeking to rein in the scope of collective bargaining between government employee unions and state and local government agencies. Rather than allow a vote, a group of Democratic state senators fled the state to neighboring Illinois, seeking to force Republicans to negotiate further over the proposal. (Indiana Democrats successfully employed a similar tactic in 2012, fleeing the state to avoid a vote on a union reform measure, and were able to force concessions.¹) In the heat of the political drama, as many as 100,000 pro-union protesters swarmed the state capitol, furious at Governor Scott Walker and Republican legislators for seeking to enact the reforms that would later save the state an estimated \$3 billion over three years.²

^{*} Carrie Sheffield is the 2014-2015 Warren T. Brookes Journalism Fellow at the Competitive Enterprise Institute.

One likely reason for the Democrats' and their union allies' anger was the symbolism of Wisconsin, where government unionism as we know it first began. Given Republican control of both chambers of the legislature and the governorship, eventual passage of Act 10 was practically assured from the outset. Yet, Democratic lawmakers' fleeing the state enabled them to delay its passage and earn some goodwill among their union supporters.

The scenes that played out in Madison in 2011 would have seemed strange to a union organizer from the 1930s, when unionization was strictly a private sector phenomenon. The National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) of 1935, also known as the Wagner Act, after its sponsor, New York Senator Robert F. Wagner, gave private sector unions the power to act as the exclusive bargaining representative for all workers at a given workplace. The Act declared federal and state and local governments were not employers under such terms engaged in commerce.³

That began to change in the late 1950s and 1960s. In 1958, New York Mayor Robert Wagner, Jr. issued an executive order that became known as the "little Wagner Act," which gave city employees certain bargaining rights, and provided union leaders with exclusive authorization to speak for all employees, regardless of whether they joined a union or not.⁴ The American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees (AFSCME) fought at the state level for public sector unionization, succeeding in Wisconsin in 1959.⁵

By the 1960s and 1970s public-sector unions expanded rapidly to cover teachers, clerks, firefighters, police officers, prison guards, and others.⁶ In 1962, President John F. Kennedy issued Executive Order 10988, upgrading the status of unions of federal workers. His order did not permit federal employees to bargain over wages (which are set by Congress) or force workers to join a union or to strike, but Kennedy's directive did lead to unionization of the federal workforce. And it spurred the enactment of state and local laws allowing unionization of public employees. That enabled government union membership to rise tenfold in the 1960s. In the late 1960s and 1970s, federal and state union-promoting laws resulted in unprecedented strikes by teachers, garbage collectors, postal workers, and others, even though every state prohibited strikes by public employees.

Government Unions vs. Public Services. In his recent book, *Government against Itself: Public Union Power and Its Consequences*, City College of New York-CUNY and Manhattan Institute Senior Fellow Daniel DiSalvo documents the government inefficiencies and conflicts of interest inherent in public sector unionization, which comes at the expense of workforce accountability and fiscal restraint.⁷ Central to this conflict is the role of collective bargaining—negotiations between government union leaders and elected officials or career bureaucrats.

Government unions use this process as a tool to increase their power and compensation for their members at the expense of the taxpaying public. Government unions make campaign contributions to the very politicians whose staff sits on the other side of the bargaining table, which gives them significant leverage. And politicians can pay back the unions with higher wages funded by taxpayers. This creates an upward ratchet effect that makes government employee compensation point upward, not because of market pressures, but because of political dynamics.⁸

DiSalvo focuses on government unions at the state and local level, since the scope of collective bargaining in the federal government is much more limited. And it is at the state and local level that union power is most pronounced.

One of unions' most powerful tools in collective bargaining is the threat of strikes, which can cripple government services ranging from garbage collection to transportation to schools. As DiSalvo points out, old-school liberals like New York Mayor Fiorello LaGuardia and AFL-CIO President George Meany opposed public sector unions, even as they strongly supported unionization in the private sector. "As a matter of duty, public services, they argued, must not be imperiled by strikes," notes DiSalvo. "It also seemed natural to maintain that the people (i.e., the government) cannot strike against *the people*."⁹

That sentiment was shared by President Franklin Delano Roosevelt, the famously liberal president who ushered in massive government expansion. "Meticulous attention should be paid to the special relations and obligations of public servants to the public itself and to the Government," he cautioned. "The process of collective bargaining, as usually understood, cannot be transplanted into the public service."¹⁰

For that reason, only two states allow strikes among police and firefighters, to ensure public safety, while 12 states allow strikes among teachers. While most states allow collective bargaining and wage negotiations among public sector workers, the opposite is the case is true for the right to strike.¹¹ Despite some bans on strikes, throughout history there have been cases of illegal strikes by government unions, particularly transit workers.¹²

Collective bargaining effectively takes a degree of decision making power regarding public policy away from elected officials and puts it in the hands of unelected bureaucrats. The late Wake Forest University professor Sylvester J. Petro was one of the first scholars to comprehensively outline this phenomenon. As he noted, if a labor organization can negotiate with the government, then that organization essentially acts as a co-sovereign with the government, if that union can withhold services needed for the functioning of government. Not only does this undermine democracy, he argued, but unionization of government workers could not be justified under the Wagner Act—which sought to facilitate the free flow of commerce pursuant to the Constitution's Commerce Clause of Article 1, Section 8—because "the function they perform is *government*, not commerce."¹³

Binding arbitration, which many public safety employee unions include in their contracts to make up for their inability to strike legally, often forces elected officials to cede control to an unelected administrator not directly accountable to taxpayers. Under binding arbitration, an arbitrator steps in when "management" (in this case a state, city, or county) and a union cannot agree on a contract. In such a scenario the union is almost certain to come out ahead, because the arbitrator will not offer anything less than "management's" last offer, which in effect becomes a floor for what the union may get. That may not be ideal from the unions' perspective, but the union still ends up in a better position than the status quo ante.

A Democratic president like FDR had good reason to be wary of unions in government. As the costs of paying salaries and benefits for government workers balloons, this means that without further taxation or public borrowing there is less money in state and local government budgets available to spend on public services like police and fire protection, road maintenance, public safety, and other priorities. For example, New York City now pays out more for retired than active police officers each year.¹⁴

More broadly, states where citizens complain the loudest that their taxes are too high correlate almost perfectly with the states where public employee unions are strongest.¹⁵ That union strength in turn leads to government growth.

The potential for that growth is virtually limitless. While political pressures impose a limit on how much government can extract from taxpayers, that check on government predation is largely focused in the present time. Pensions, by contrast, allow politicians to pay off their government union allies with promises of future compensation collected from future taxes. The situation is even worse than one of concentrated benefits and diffuse costs. Under public pension, taxpayers subsidize concentrated benefits and diffuse and *deferred* costs. This is troubling when considering current American demographics, which project continued shrinking labor force participation rates and worker-to-retiree ratios. This amounts to what Nobel laureate economist James M. Buchanan describes as "Taxation without representation" upon future generations.¹⁶



Figure 1. Public Sector Unionization Rate by State, 2012

Source: CPS, Unionstats.com, Barry T. Hisrch and David Macpherson

Union Membership Shifts from Business to Government. The year 2009 was the first time that unionized government employees (7.9 million) outnumbered private sector union members (7.4 million). Those figures have remained roughly even since then—even though there are five times as many workers in the private as in the public sector.¹⁷ Today, government employment accounts for more than 20.3 million jobs—some 17 percent of total U.S. employment.¹⁸ This shift has incentivized unions to become more directly involved in politics and more radical in their demands, since government unions depend on the growth of government for gaining new members—and unlike private employers, the government cannot go out of business (though Greece's recent troubles provide a cautionary tale on the perils of relying excessively on government employment).





Source: CPS, Unionstats.com, Barry T. Hisrch and David Macpherson

Today's public sector workers are generally materially better off and have higher levels of formal educating than private sector union members of years past.

- In 1952, about 80 percent of union members were blue-collar workers, while 20 percent were white-collar, according to data from the University of Michigan's American National Election Study.¹⁹ By the mid-1990s, white-collar workers accounted for a majority of union members.
- In 1960, more than 35 percent of union members had not finished high school and only 2 percent had college degrees. On average in 2013, public sector employees had more years of education than private sector workers, according to the nonpartisan Congressional Research Service.²⁰ In 2013, 53.6 percent of workers in the public sector had a bachelor's, advanced, or professional degree, compared to 34.9 percent of private sector workers.
- A larger share of public sector than private sector workers are employed in "management, professional, and related occupations." In 2013, 56.2 percent of

public sector workers and 37.8 percent of private sector workers were employed in these occupations.

• The typical union member no longer lives in a major city center close to the factory; by the 1990s, union members were more likely to live in suburban than urban areas. According to political scientists Jan Leighley and Jonathan Nagler, as the percentage of public sector union members increased between 1971 and 2004, the fraction of union members in the top third of the nation's income distribution increased by 24 percent, while the proportion of unionists in the bottom third of the distribution declined by 45 percent.²¹ This is because better-educated and more affluent workers are more likely to belong to public rather than private sector unions.

Reform Is Possible. DiSalvo, F. Vincent Vernuccio of the Michigan-based Mackinac Center for Public Policy, and other observers offer an array of recommendations for reform.²² Ideas for reform include limiting the variables allowed under collective bargaining—a reform consistent with FDR's thinking. Pensions, health care benefits, and raises should be removed from the negotiating table, to be determined by elected officials rather than union bosses. And a more neutral measure, such as indexing for inflation, would be a wiser baseline for raises rather than self-interested muscle flexing by unions.

Other reforms include increasing the retirement age for receiving public sector benefits (many government workers are allowed to retire in their 40s and 50s) since government workers retire at a faster rate than private sector workers. By 2030, the number of retired public workers will equal the number of people employed by state and local government.

Finally, government-collected union dues should be used exclusively for collective bargaining, not politics. This last issue is at the center of a case the U.S. Supreme Court will soon consider, *Friedrichs v. California Teachers Association*, discussed below.

Real Savings for Taxpayers. In Wisconsin, a state that has not voted for a Republican presidential candidate since 1984, voters elected GOP Governor Scott Walker in the 2010 election cycle, as part of the "Tea Party" wave that elected Republicans across the nation who ran on pledging to rein in the growth of government. In the Badger State, that meant rolling back policies that allowed government employee unions to contribute nothing to their pensions and very little (relative to the private sector) toward their members' health care costs.

The situation Walker confronted in Wisconsin upon taking office could be considered the logical conclusion of collective bargaining in government. The unions understood what was at stake, and responded in a panic, organizing enormous protests at the state capitol, including with protesters bussed in from other states, some even urinating in offices and threatening the governor and his family. Government union bosses knew they could not win in the legislature, so they tried to intimidate their opponents into backing off proposed reform. They failed, and the reform bill, Act 10, became law.

Act 10 did not eliminate collective bargaining; it simply limited it to wages. Even so, it made a major difference. It enabled the state to turn a projected \$3.6 billion budget deficit

into a more than half-billion dollar surplus.²³ That helped school districts save millions of taxpayer dollars on public employee compensation packages by requiring workers to contribute 5.8 percent of their pay to their pensions and pay 12.6 percent of their health care costs—amounts roughly half of what private sector workers pay.²⁴

Wisconsin school districts were able to save money after Act 10 broke the legally mandated monopoly many insurance companies had in many school districts. Wisconsin was the first state in the nation with public-sector collective bargaining and has long had one of the nation's strongest teachers' unions. It has also long been a state with very expensive teacher medical insurance. Average district costs in 2011 were \$8,311 and \$19,356 for single and family coverage, respectively. These costs were about 50 percent and 80 percent higher than the 2011 national averages for teachers, which were \$5,500 and \$10,723.²⁵



Figure 3. Bending the Cost Curve

In Wisconsin, district costs for medical insurance dropped sharply in 2012, following implementation of Act 10

Premiums rounded to nearest then. Chained estimates, 2010 base, weighted by FTEs. Sources: Education Next, Authors' calculations based on Wisconsin Association of School Boards data

Prior to passage of Act 10, there was no competitive bidding for teacher healthcare. The state provided health insurance under and exclusive contract with only one provider. Following passage of the Act, school districts were allowed to negotiate pricing.²⁶ District payments for employees' medical care increased every year from 2003 to 2011. From 2011 to 2012, following passage of Act 10, average district costs for family coverage fell by an estimated \$2,010, while district costs for single coverage declined by \$1,042 (see Figure 3).

These figures underestimate the district savings attributable to Act 10, since premiums had been rising steadily prior to Act 10 and were expected to continue doing so. When researchers with the University of Arkansas accounted for this expected growth (using

average growth from 2007 to 2011), they estimated savings of \$2,614 for family coverage and \$1,304 for single coverage.²⁷ These estimates represent declines of 13 to 19 percent from the projected district costs for 2012. In short, the savings from Act 10 helped start a virtuous cycle of future savings for taxpayers that had been undercounted based on real-time measurement. Going back in time to the earlier projections showed further savings following Act 10.

Reform Can Be Bipartisan. For most of their history, government employee unions have given campaign contributions almost exclusively to Democratic politicians, who in turn have been loath to upset their powerful union supporters. However, that has begun to change, and in dramatic fashion, because two major problems now besetting many states bears no party label: severely underfunded public employee pensions and chronically underperforming public schools. Those huge pension shortfalls and poor school performance have been driven by policies promoted by government employee unions.

As a result, state and local elected officials are tackling reform head-on, responding both to voter concerns and to fiscal reality. For example, Chicago Mayor Rahm Emanuel and New York Governor Andrew Cuomo, both Democrats, have tangled with teachers unions. Emanuel sought to reform unsustainable compensation packages for teachers and incorporate better accountability at failing schools. While he faced teacher strikes and some negative press for his efforts in 2012, he ultimately won reelection in 2015.²⁸ Cuomo has faced backlash from teacher unions as well for plans to better quantify teacher performance and implement tenure reforms.²⁹ Connecticut Governor Daniel Malloy, also a Democrat, has struggled with his state's unions in an effort to balance the state's budget and reduce pension underfunding. Many of his efforts have been unsuccessful, leading to credit rating downgrades under his governorship.³⁰ Recently, Emanuel asked the Chicago city council to raise property taxes and various city fees, citing the city's dire fiscal situation.³¹

In Rhode Island in 2011, State Treasurer Gina Raimondo faced stiff government union opposition to her leadership in promoting the Rhode Island Retirement Security Act (RIRSA), a bill that reformed the state's heavily underfunded pension system. RIRSA was enacted by the General Assembly with bipartisan support in both chambers and signed into law by former Governor Lincoln Chafee, a former liberal Republican turned independent (since turned Democrat).

In California, separate ballot measures in San Jose and San Diego also helped control pensions costs.³² The San Jose measure, which voters passed in 2012 and this year survived a three-year court battle, was supported by former Mayor Chuck Reed, a Democrat.³³ Carl DeMaio, a former city councilman who pushed the San Diego measure approved by voters in 2012, is a Republican. The San Diego Proposition B established a 401(k) plan instead of a defined benefit plan, increased contribution requirements from government workers and eliminated government employees' and retirees' power to vote to change their benefits.³⁴ Both Reed and DeMaio are now seeking to bring pension reform statewide, filing a California ballot initiative to be voted on next year that would require voter approval for any new pensions or increases to existing pensions for government employees.³⁵

Reform Can Yield Political Benefits. While the political power of unions is undoubtedly strong, voters have broken some juggernauts to reward union reformers. In Wisconsin in 2012, for example, Scott Walker became the first American governor to survive an electoral recall. The recall election was pushed by union organizers who were furious at Walker's work with the Republican-held state legislature to rein in union power. Walker also went on to win reelection in 2014. In Michigan, Governor Rick Snyder also won reelection in 2014 after signing a 2012 right to work law in his state.

A Brown University poll conducted in December 2011 found that 60 percent of Rhode Island residents supported the pension reform.³⁶ In 2014, voters elected Raimondo governor in a three-way race.³⁷



Figure 4. Party Breakdown, Government Union Campaign Donations, 1990-2014

Reform Should Protect Freedom of Association. When public sector workers are given the chance to opt out of forcible payments to unions many choose to do so. The percentage of workers belonging to unions in Wisconsin declined from 14.2 percent in 2010 to 11.7 percent in 2014 following the enactment of Walker's reforms protecting workers from mandatory union membership.³⁸ In Michigan, the state Supreme Court rejected a union lawsuit and ruled that the state's right to work law applies to 36,000 government workers. The right to work statute allows workers to decide whether to join a union and thus pay union dues. The United Auto Workers (UAW), which represents 17,000 state workers, brought a lawsuit claimed the law did not apply to its members because the Michigan Civil Service Commission sets their employment terms. The Commission had long held that, while public employees could opt out of the union, they had to pay union fees. The court ruling showed that the Commission had no such constitutional authority "to compel civil service employees to make involuntary financial contributions." Justice Robert Young wrote for the majority that the commission's rule amounted to a form of taxation, and the power to tax is held exclusively by the legislature.³⁹

Source: Center for Responsive Politics

Given the right to freedom of association guaranteed by the U.S. Constitution, it is remarkable it has taken so long for mandatory dues or fees to be challenged at the level of the Supreme Court. Some observers noted that the 2014 decision in *Harris v. Quinn* might result in a revisiting of the Court's 1977 decision, *Abood v. Detroit Board of Education*, which upheld a Michigan law, "whereby every employee represented by a union even though not a union member must pay to the union, as a condition of employment, a service fee equal in amount to union dues." ⁴⁰ Now the U.S. Supreme Court has recently agreed to hear just such a case, *Friedrichs v. California Teachers Association*, which could decide whether *Abood* should be overruled.

The U.S. Supreme Court offered a potential roadmap in overturning *Abood* in the *Harris* case, ruling that a mother who accepted a state subsidy for providing home care to her disabled child could not be forced to join a union. The Court stopped short of ruling on what Justice Samuel Alito called the "full-fledged" public employees who are forced to pay dues under the Supreme Court's decision in *Abood*. Writing for the majority, Alito called the *Abood* ruling "questionable" and "anomalous." He was joined in his opinion by Chief Justice John Roberts and Justices Clarence Thomas, Antonin Scalia, and Anthony Kennedy. Alito cited a "bedrock principle that, except perhaps in the rarest of circumstances, no person in this country may be compelled to subsidize speech by a third party that he or she does not wish to support."⁴¹

A victory for the plaintiffs in the *Friedrichs* case would ensure that government employees would not be forced to pay dues to unions that support political causes and candidates they oppose. But state lawmakers need not wait for the Supreme Court. They can provide those protections now.

Conclusion. Public sector unions are inherently political institutions, funded at taxpayer expense, whose core mission is to advance the interests of a protected class of workers. They rely on the growth of government for members. Those who believe government can and should do more to create greater opportunity for the poor should take a serious look at the costs and inefficiencies imposed by government unions—costs that crowd out basic public services all residents rely on, from garbage collection to fire protection. Thus, government unions' interests run counter to those of taxpayers, who end up paying more for less in terms of public services.

Moreover, government unions' reliance on the growth of government for members can be detrimental to state and local economies. As recent experience shows, states where government unions are the most powerful have seen the greatest outflows of businesses and population.

Government unions are a powerful interest group that is uniquely privileged in being funded by taxpayers. Their members generally have higher levels of education than the average private sector worker, and enjoy greater compensation and job security. David taking on Goliath they are certainly not.

Notes

¹ Monica Davey, "Democrats Flee an Indiana Vote on Union Bill," *New York Times*, January 24, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/25/us/indiana-democrats-flee-vote-on-anti-union-bill.html?_r=0.

² Tom Kertscher, "Scott Walker says union reform law that brought massive protests has saved taxpayers \$3 billion," *Politifact*. Retrieved September 2015 at

http://www.politifact.com/wisconsin/statements/2014/aug/20/scott-walker/scott-walker-says-union-reform-law-brought-massive/

³ National Labor Relations Act, https://www.nlrb.gov/resources/national-labor-relations-act.

⁴ Matt Patterson, "The public pension curse," *The Baltimore Sun*, September 5, 2010,

http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2010-09-05/news/bs-ed-jfk-unions-20100905_1_unionization-public-sector-public-pension.

⁵ Don Bellante, David Denholm, and Ivan Osorio, "Vallejo Con Dios Why Public Sector Unionism Is a Bad Deal for Taxpayers and Representative Government," *Policy Analysis* No. 645, Cato Institute, September 28, 2009, p. 3, http://www.cato.org/publications/policy-analysis/vallejo-con-dios-why-public-sector-unionism-is-bad-deal-taxpayers-representative-government.

⁶ Paul Moreno. "How Public Unions Became so Powerful," *Wall Street Journal*, September 11, 2012, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10000872396390444017504577645550224040874.

⁷ Daniel DiSalvo, *Government against Itself: Public Union Power and its Consequences* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015).

⁸ Ibid.

9 Ibid.

¹⁰ Franklin D. Roosevelt, "Letter on the Resolution of Federation of Federal Employees against Strikes in Federal Service," August 16, 1937, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=15445.

¹¹ Milla Sanes and John Schmitt, "Regulation of Public Sector Collective Bargaining in the States," Center for Economic and Policy Research, March 2014, http://www.cepr.net/documents/state-public-cb-2014-03.pdf.
¹² Yonah Freemark, "A Short History of Recent American Transit Strikes," *Transport Blog*, August 14, 2009,

http://www.thetransportpolitic.com/2009/08/14/a-short-history-of-recent-american-transit-strikes/.

¹³ Sylvester Petro, "Sovereignty and Compulsory Public-Sector Bargaining," *Wake Forest Law Review*, Vol. 10 (1974-1975).

¹⁴ DiSalvo, Government against Itself.

15 Ibid.

¹⁶ Lawrence McQuillan, *California Dreaming: Lessons on How to Resolve America's Public Pension Crisis*, The Independent Institute, June 1, 2015.

¹⁷ Steven Greenhouse, "Most U.S Union Members Are Working for the Government, New Data Shows," *New York Times*, January 22, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/23/business/23labor.html?_r=0.

¹⁸ DiSalvo, Government against Itself.

¹⁹ DiSalvo, "The Trouble with Public Sector Unions," *National Affairs*, No. 5, Fall 2010,

http://www.nationalaffairs.com/publications/detail/the-trouble-with-public-sector-unions.

²⁰ Mayer, Gerald. "Selected Characteristics of Private and Public Sector Workers," CRS Report 7-5700

R41897. Congressional Research Service, March 21, 2014. Retrieved 8/2015 at

https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R41897.pdf

²¹ Moreno.

²² Vincent F. Vernuccio, "Top 20 State-Level Labor Reform Possibilities," Mackinac Center for Public Policy. http://www.mackinac.org/archives/2015/LaborReformBooklet.pdf.

²³ Dave Umhoefer, "Gov. Scott Walker says he turned \$3.6 billion deficit into a \$500 million surplus," *Politifact*, November 15, 2013, http://www.politifact.com/wisconsin/statements/2013/nov/15/scott-walker/gov-scott-walker-says-he-turned-36-billion-deficit/.

²⁴ Andrew Biggs, "The Impact of Act 10 on Public Sector Compensation in Wisconsin," American Enterprise Institute Policy Working Paper, May 2012, http://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/-biggs-public-sector-pay-in-wisconsin_171058470108.pdf.

²⁵ Robert Costrell and Jeffery Dean, "The Rising Cost of Teacher Health Care," *Education Next*, Spring 2013, http://educationnext.org/the-rising-cost-of-teachers%E2%80%99-health-care/.

²⁶ Scott Walker, Unintimidated: A Governor's Story and a Nation's Challenge (New York: Sentinel, 2013).
²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Aaamer Madhani, "Mayor Emanuel clinches re-election in Chicago," USA Today, April 7, 2015, http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2015/04/07/chicago-mayor-runoff-rahm-emanuel-jesus-chuygarcia/25396597/.

²⁹ Geoff Decker, "After rancorous debate, lawmakers pass big changes to evaluations," April 1, 2015, Chalkbeat New York, http://ny.chalkbeat.org/2015/04/01/after-rancorous-debate-lawmakers-begrudginglypass-big-changes-to-evaluations/#.VgFgsSBViko.

³⁰ Paul Singley, "Malloy on What S&P Downgrade Means for CT," August, 9, 2011, Oxford Patch, http://patch.com/connecticut/oxford-ct/malloy-on-what-sp-downgrade-means-for-ct.

³¹ Mitch Smith, "Mayor Rahm Emanuel Urges Tax Increases to Mend Chicago's Finances," New York Times, September 22, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/23/us/mayor-rahm-emanuel-urges-tax-increases-tomend-chicagos-finances.html.

³² Ian Lovett, "Voters in California Back Pension Cuts for City Workers," New York Times, June 6, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/07/us/politics/voters-in-california-approve-pension-cuts-resultssuggest.html? r=2.

³³ "San Jose Reaches Deal with Fire, Police Unions on Pension Reform," San Jose Inside, July 15, 2015 http://www.sanjoseinside.com/2015/07/15/san-jose-reaches-pension-reform-settlement-with-police-fire/. ³⁴ City of San Diego, Proposition B: Official title and summary, http://www.sandiego.gov/cityclerk/elections/city/pdf/retirementcharteramendment.pdf.

³⁵ Ramone Giwargis, "Ex-San Jose mayor, other officials introduce statewide pension initiative," San Jose Mercury News, June 4, 2015, http://www.mercurynews.com/bay-area-news/ci 28251143/former-san-josemayor-chuck-reed-introduce-state.

³⁶ Michael McDonald, "Gina Raimondo Math Convinces Rhode Island of America's Prospects with Debt," Bloomberg, January 10, 2012, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-01-10/gina-raimondomath-convinces-rhode-island-of-america-s-prospects-with-debt.

³⁷ Svea Herbst-Bayliss, "Democrat Gina Raimondo becomes Rhode Island's first female governor," Reuters, November 4, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/05/us-usa-elections-rhodeisland-governoridUSKBN0IP0AR20141105.

³⁸ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Table 5: Union affiliation of employed wage and salary workers by state," http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/union2 01272012.pdf,

http://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.t05.htm.

³⁹ Editorial, "Michigan Union Boomerang," Wall Street Journal, July 29, 2015,

http://www.wsj.com/articles/michigan-union-boomerang-1438212048

⁴⁰ Ivan Osorio, "Is Harris v. Quinn Decision Preview of Abood Challenge?" Competitive Enterprise Institute blog, June 30, 2014, https://cei.org/blog/harris-v-quinn-decision-preview-abood-challenge.

⁴¹ Stephanie Simon, "Harris v Quinn ruling: Unions hit, but not fatally, by SCOTUS," *Politico*, September 30, 2014. http://www.politico.com/story/2014/06/supreme-court-harris-v-quinn-ruling-

108428.html#ixzz3jkrYO7YG.